
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 18 JANUARY 2007


COS.10/07
CUMBRIA SUB REGIONAL HOUSING STRATEGY

The Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) (Mr Dickson) presented Report DS.04/07 including Report DS.105/06 which had been considered by the Executive on 18 December 2006 (EX.297/06).  The report set out the final version of the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy, including the Market Assessments for the three Housing Markets covered by the Carlisle District (Carlisle Urban, Carlisle Rural East, Carlisle Rural West).  The Executive had forwarded the completed Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy and the three Market Assessments to this Committee for consideration of and comment on the document prior to final approval.  

The Executive would further consider the Strategy and the comments of this Committee at its meeting on 22 January 2007.

Mr Dickson advised that since summer a significant amount of work had taken place to complete the documentation.  The Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy would be an over arching document and linked joint working together with a number of actions across the county.  He emphasised that it did not supersede the Council’s Housing Strategy.  He then emphasised that although launched in October 2006 the document was still a working document and would be subject to review.

One of the current issues being discussed by Government at national level was how local authorities would be funded in the future and this could have implications for the funding of housing.

In considering the Strategy, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
A Member commented on a useful presentation by Eden Housing on accessing the property ladder.

(b)
Affordability

There was concern that there does not appear to be an obvious solution regarding the provision of affordable housing.  

Mr Dickson responded that the Carlisle Housing Strategy deals with affordability and this is also being addressed through the Planning processes.  He agreed that there were still problems with affordability and there was no real definition of affordability, which can vary greatly across different local authorities.

In response to a Member’s question about the priority areas for affordable housing stated in paragraph 16.8 of the Strategy, Mr Dickson advised that the list is currently being updated to reflect the Housing Market Assessment.

(c)
Funding

Members reiterated previous concerns about funding mechanisms.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder supported this, noting concern over whether the Government Office may be considering awarding funding through the Cumbria Regional Housing Board rather than as currently done through individual local authorities.

Mr Dickson noted that nothing had been received in writing regarding changes in funding arrangements but he was aware that discussions were being held at a national level regarding funding for local authorities.

Members emphasised that this Committee and the Executive should be kept fully informed of any developments regarding funding arrangements.  They recognised that the Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder was a member of the Executive of the Cumbria Housing Group and hoped that she would convey this Committee’s concerns over this issue at appropriate opportunities.

A Member queried how the role of the Local Area Agreement and stretch targets would tie into funding arrangements.

The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) responded that details of how this would work were currently emerging and that there would also be implications for the Carlisle Partnership and the developing Community Plan.

(d)
A Member referred to the proposals to educate school leavers on housing issues and suggested that this could be taken further in educating on how to handle money in relation to planning for and dealing with changes in mortgage interest rates etc.

(e)
A Member referred to paragraph 3.1 of the report and the statement that “The Carlisle Housing Strategy is focussed on delivery of actions within the local area and very much on an operational level”.  Members stated that the Carlisle Housing Strategy was a strategic document and this statement gave an incorrect view of the role of the Authority.

Mr Dickson responded that the Strategy was an important strategic document but the implementation of it through the Action Plan did have operational aspects.

The Committee acknowledged the strategic role of the Carlisle Housing Strategy as well as the need for the operational Action Plan.

(f)
Action Plan and Monitoring Arrangements

Members queried what monitoring mechanisms were planned for the implementation of the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy and Action Plan.

Mr Dickson responded that monitoring would take place through the Executive of the Cumbria Housing Group, of which this Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder was a Member.  He was not aware of the frequency and content of monitoring information but could provide these details to a future meeting.

The Director of Development Services (Ms Elliot) added that it was important to tie the monitoring of the Sub-Regional Strategy into the monitoring of Carlisle’s own Housing Strategy.

(g)
A Member referred to the structure of the Cumbria Housing Group and asked why there was no group concentrating on housing for people with disabilities. 

Mr Dickson responded that these matters were part of the remit of the Decent Homes Group which covered basic housing standards and Disabled Facilities Grants.

(h)
There was no reference in the Strategy to Carlisle Renaissance.  Mr McNichol commented that he would like to see more references to the Council’s Community and Economic Strategies as they develop.  Ms Elliot advised that paragraph 12.12 showed that the process was in place to link the Strategy with Local Plans and even though Carlisle Renaissance was not specifically referred to, the ambition of Carlisle Renaissance would be delivered through Local Planning frameworks which would link to the Strategy.

(i)
In response to a question about ways of controlling the number of flats being built in the Carlisle area, Mr Dickson advised that the Housing Market and Housing Needs Analysis could be used to ensure that the right types of houses are being built.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee welcomes the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy but acknowledges that it remains a working document with some key elements still to be included.

(2)   The Committee reiterates its concern about potential changes to funding patterns and looks forward to being kept informed of any developments in relation to funding.

(3)  That when the Committee next considers the Strategy there should be consideration of the monitoring arrangements and key performance indicators.

(4)  The Committee emphasises the need for all activity in the Sub-Regional Strategy to be linked to the Council’s strategic role for housing in Carlisle and the Carlisle Housing Strategy and Action Plan implementation.
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